#### **EXECUTIVE**

Minutes of the meeting held at 7.00 pm on 16 October 2019

#### Present:

Councillor Colin Smith (Chairman)

Graham Arthur, Peter Fortune, Kate Lymer, Peter Morgan and Diane Smith

#### Also Present:

Councillor Nicholas Bennett J.P. and Councillor Simon Fawthrop

#### 79 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor William Huntington-Thresher.

#### 80 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Simon Fawthrop declared an interest as an employee of British Telecom, and left the room during consideration of minutes 84 and 90 (Customer Services IT System Review.)

#### 81 QUESTIONS

Two questions had been received for written reply - the answers are set out in <u>Appendix A.</u>

### TO CONFIRM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 18 SEPTEMBER 2019

RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 18<sup>th</sup> September 2019 (excluding exempt information) be confirmed.

# 83 MATTERS OUTSTANDING FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS Report CSD19137

The Executive noted matters outstanding from previous meetings.

### **CUSTOMER SERVICES IT SYSTEM REVIEW (PART 1)**CEO19001A

Following approval to upgrade the Council's existing Customer Relationship Management System (CRM) in January 2018 and commission BT to review options for the longer term provision of this system, the report updated Members on the outcome of that review and recommended action as a result. Additional

details were set out in a part 2 report.

The report had been scrutinised by the Executive, Resources and Contracts PDS Committee at its meeting on 9<sup>th</sup> October 2019 and the Committee had supported the proposals.

#### **RESOLVED that**

- (1) The need to replace the current CRM software as outlined in the report be noted.
- (2) Officers procure by direct award via the G-Cloud Framework a subscription of the Jadu CXM case management software for a period of 4 years (2 years plus 2 one year extensions being the maximum allowable under the framework), and delegated authority be agreed for the Director of Human Resources and Customer Service and the Head of Customer Service, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Resources, Commissioning and Contracts Management, to renew the subscription for Jadu CXM via a compliant route for a period of up to 15 years, subject to regular reviews of the ongoing business needs.
- (3) Officers commission BT by Change Control Notice (CCN) to their existing contract to transfer services from the existing CRM software onto the new Jadu CXM platform, including all associated integration as outlined in section 4.3 of the report.
- (4) The addition of the required capital sum to the capital programme be agreed.
- (5) As set out in paragraphs 4.3.8 to 4.3.10 to the report, approval be granted for the renewal, via exemption to competitive tender, of existing annual support arrangements for the associated IT software components of the Council's website for a period of up to fifteen years.

(Having declared an interest as an employee of British Telecom. Councillor Simon Fawthrop left the room during consideration of this report.)

# 85 DISPOSAL OF Y BLOCKS - DECISION TO DISPOSE OF OPEN SPACE (PART 1) DRR19/045

The Executive had resolved, on 11 July 2018, that the Y Blocks at the Civic Centre should be disposed of, and further resolved on 30<sup>th</sup> April 2019 to accept an unconditional offer from a purchaser for the freehold title of the Y Blocks and small areas of associated land.

As part of the Y Blocks and associated land comprised of open space the Council had advertised its intention to dispose of the open space land in a local newspaper for two consecutive weeks. The Council had also advertised its intention to appropriate the Y Blocks and associated land for residential use in accordance with the Town and Country Planning Legislation. This would provide vital new

housing for local people.

The Executive had also resolved on 30<sup>th</sup> April 2019 that the Y Blocks and associated land were to be appropriated from office to housing use. As that resolution had been made in reference to an internal report, the report-re-affirmed that Resolution in a public format.

A number of objections were received in respect of both advertisements, and the report considered these with appropriate responses to mitigate the concerns raised. The details of the objections were set out in a part 2 report. A letter from Bromley Civic Society objecting to the proposals had been circulated.

The Leader requested that a bespoke FAQ link be designed and added to the Council's website at the earliest possible opportunity to both ensure full transparency and address any public interest or questions which might arise over coming months as the project progresses. The Leader emphasised the point that public access to the park beyond the sale site would be retained under the new arrangements

The report had been deferred from the Executive's previous meeting on 18<sup>th</sup> September 2019 and had been scrutinised by the Executive, Resources and Contracts PDS Committee at its meetings on 11<sup>th</sup> September and 9<sup>th</sup> October 2019. The PDS Committee had supported the proposals.

#### **RESOLVED** that

- (1) It is noted that the Council has advertised the intention to dispose of the open space land together with the intention to appropriate the buildings and land to residential use in both cases for two consecutive weeks in accordance with the relevant Legislation.
- (2) The objections made, together with the responses to these, as contained within the report, be noted and the disposal of the Open Space Land be formally agreed.
- (3) The objections made, together with the responses to these, as contained within the report, be noted and the appropriation of the buildings and land to residential use be formally agreed.

### 86 STRATEGIC INVESTMENT POT Report DRR19/058

It was agreed that this report be considered as a matter of urgency in view of the deadline for confirming support for the recommendations of the Strategic Investment Pot evaluation panel. The Chairman of the Executive, Resources and Contracts PDS Committee confirmed that he had agreed that the report should be considered as urgent, and suggested that the call-in period be started as soon as possible.

During 2019/20, the GLA and the 33 London billing authorities were continuing to pilot 75% business rates retention. This allowed London to retain extra funding,

Executive 16 October 2019

with £39.9m in a Strategic Investment Pot (SIP) in 2019/20. During the summer of 2019 all the London authorities had been invited to bid for monies from the Strategic Investment Pot (SIP) fund for projects that achieved the fund's aims:

- To contribute to the sustainable growth of London's economy
- To leverage additional investment funding
- To have broad support across London government

The fund's preference was for collaborative bids over broader areas than just a single borough. Consequently the restoration of the Crystal Palace Subway was identified as a project that matched the funding criteria.

The Subway was partly owned by Southwark Council; it was a Grade II\* listed building located under Crystal Palace Parade. It was in extensive disrepair and was on Historic England's 'At Risk' register. The restoration of the subway was expected to cost £3.84m in total, although some of the works had already taken place - the Council's Highway Team had undertaken stabilisation works funded by Transport for London, and LB Southwark had funded the restoration of the terrace to secure access to the subway. Further funding was anticipated from Historic England, the Friends of Crystal Palace Subway and Transport for London - no funding was required by the Council.

As Design and Heritage Champion, Councillor Nicholas Bennett supported the scheme and hoped that it would lead to the subway being open to the public much more often. The Portfolio Holder for Renewal, Recreation and Housing thanked Lydia Lee for her work in securing the funding. The Leader asked that Councillors Bennett and Morgan be kept closely informed of progress.

RESOLVED that the recommendations of the Strategic Investment Pot evaluation panel, as set out in the Consultation Report (Appendix 1 to the report) be supported.

87 CONSIDERATION OF ANY OTHER ISSUES REFERRED FROM THE EXECUTIVE, RESOURCES AND CONTRACTS POLICY DEVELOPMENT AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

There were no additional items referred from Executive, Resources and Contracts PDS Committee to be considered.

88 LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972 AS AMENDED BY THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT (ACCESS TO INFORMATION) (VARIATION) ORDER 2006 AND THE FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT 2000

RESOLVED that the Press and public be excluded during consideration of the items of business referred to below as it is likely in view of the nature of the business to be transacted or the nature of the proceedings that if members of the Press and public were present there would be disclosure to them of exempt information.

## The following summaries refer to matters involving exempt information

### 89 EXEMPT MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 18 SEPTEMBER 2019

The exempt minutes of the meeting held on 18th September 2019 were confirmed.

#### 90 CUSTOMER SERVICES IT SYSTEM REVIEW (PART 2)

The Executive considered exempt details of the Customer Services IT System Review.

# 91 DISPOSAL OF Y BLOCKS - DECISION TO DISPOSE OF OPEN SPACE (PART 2)

The Executive considered exempt material in connection with this issue.

### 92 GATEWAY 0/1: EDUCATION MANAGEMENT INFORMATION SYSTEM

The Executive approved proposals concerning the Education Management Information System.

## 93 LANDLORD'S CONSENT TO CHANGE OF LESSEE - WALNUTS SHOPPING CENTRE

The Executive considered an urgent report and gave landlord's consent to a change of lessee for the Walnuts Shopping Centre.

The Meeting ended at 7.25 pm

Chairman



### Minute Annex

#### Appendix A

#### **EXECUTIVE**

#### 16th October 2019

#### **Questions from Members of the Public (for written reply)**

# 1. From Donna Colonnese to the Portfolio holder for Environment and Community Services

Is the cabinet member aware of ongoing flooding issues in Blakeney Road under the railway bridge? Pedestrians are unable to walk under this bridge on the pavement without wading through deep water when there has been heavy rain. Cars also have difficulty driving under the bridge and pedestrians are often drenched from the spray as the cars drive through. If the cabinet member is aware of these problems, what plans are in place to rectify the situation?

#### Reply:

I am aware of ongoing flooding issues in Blakeney Road under the railway bridge. As this area is close to the river, the gullies will discharge slowing during heavy rain as street debris is washed in to the area. At the last maintenance visit in June 2019 the drains were cleared and operating correctly. Officers are investigating options for improving the surface area of the road gullies in an effort to improve the efficiency of the drainage assets.

# 2. From John Getgood to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal, Recreation and Housing

The Penge SE20 BID is concerned that despite frequent reminders to council officers the improvement works to Penge High Street have still not been completed. In June we were assured that the following works would be completed by October 2019. However, no progress has been made. Please could the Portfolio Holder provide us with an assurance that these works will be completed promptly?

- Provision of new waste bins engraved with the Penge SE20 BID in Arpley and Empire Square, engraved with the Penge BID SE20 logo;
- Provision and installation of new notice Boards engraved with the Penge BID SE20 logo in Arpley Square and outside Sainsbury's;
- Town sign (o/s Empire Square) returned to its original position with sign at right angles to the flow of traffic and pedestrians;
- Provision of way-finding posts;
- Installation of the Penge Heritage trail plaques;

#### Reply:

Officers have instructed our term contractor, JB Riney, to purchase and install the new waste bins and notice boards once the logo has been agreed with the Penge BID. We will write again to confirm the installation date at the earliest opportunity.

Options for alternative wayfinding solutions have been researched and the implications of different solutions are now being appraised. The Council will discuss these options with the BID, but will then need to undertake a procurement exercise for the purchase and installation of the chosen way-finding solution.

The Council has now completed the procurement exercise and appointed a contractor for the provision and installation of the heritage plaques; officers are currently in discussion with the newly appointed contractor to arrange an installation date which we will confirm in writing as soon as possible.

Officers have instructed our term contractor, JB Riney, to fix the Town sign (o/s Empire Square) in its original position with sign at right angles to the flow of traffic and pedestrians. We will write again to confirm the date for the works at the earliest opportunity.